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DIARY CASE BRIEFING 
 

Purpose 
 
You have requested a meeting with the Minister for Culture, Skills and Social Partnership to 
discuss how you can work together to support the music sector in light of Cardiff Uni’s 
consultation on the closure of their music school and the issue of the junior conservatoire at 
RWCMD. 
 
Current position and issues to note – Cardiff University  
 
On Wednesday 29 January Cardiff University announced a proposal for the restructuring of 
provision and closure of specific courses. The university has commenced a statutory 
consultation on redundancies of up to 400 staff (via voluntary and as a last resort compulsory 
redundancies), and the potential closure of specific courses. You met with the Vice 
Chancellor, Wendy Larner on the 20 February to receive an update on the consultation 
progress.  
 
Since this announcement there has been a large amount of correspondence to Welsh 
Ministers from parents of current and prospective students, academic staff from both Cardiff 
University and other institutions, and other Ministers. There has also been local and national 
news coverage. 
 
You are aware that the higher education sector in Wales is currently facing significant 
financial instability. Cardiff university, in particular, relies heavily on attracting large numbers 
of international students, particularly for taught postgraduate study. This market is becoming 
increasingly volatile, due to the global financial position and policy developments at 
Westminster which have changed visa rules.  
 
Cardiff University is currently in financial deficit and over the past year has been openly 
engaging staff and stakeholders in considering their future strategy. Increasing costs and 
falling resource from international students has resulted in the university concluding 
significant strategic change is needed. The university has published its strategic plan for 
change – Our future, together, Our path to 2035. 
 
Wendy Larner notified officials that the university was planning to launch proposals for 
restructuring the workforce, reducing the headcount by up to 400 and ceasing several 
academic courses. The university notes that it wants to focus on better outcomes with 
improved academic and financial stability. 
 
Course closures 
The proposals announced by Cardiff University identifies the following provision for closure: 

• Nursing (excluding Midwifery) 

• Ancient History 

• Modern Foreign Languages 

• Music 

• Religion and Theology 
 

https://www.cardiff.ac.uk/about/our-profile/strategy/our-future-together


The university has advised that where programmes are closed as a result of these proposals, 
teach-out plans will be developed to protect and support students, ensuring that all students 
continue to receive a high-quality student experience. There will be consultation with 
students and staff to inform the development of teach-out plans. A Discontinuation of 
Programmes Oversight Group – chaired by the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Education and Student 
Experience) will provide oversight on the appropriateness of the teach-out plans, the delivery 
of these plans, impact on students, and the mitigation of risks. 
 
Music 
We received a large amount of correspondence about Music provision in Wales following 
the plans by the Royal Welsh college of Music and Drama to stop its Junior music and drama 
provision. While the RWCMD still continues to provide a higher education programme, this 
is not the same provision as currently offered by Cardiff University. The Conservatoire 
provision offered by the RWCMD is focussed on practical training and performance while 
the courses offered by Cardiff University also include a broader range of academic theory 
and research. 
 
Staff Redundancies 
The university has confirmed it would do everything it can to avoid compulsory redundancies 
but cannot rule these out at this stage. The university will consider VES and opportunities 
for deployment and staff transfers, as it develops its Trans-National Education offer, more 
flexible lifelong learning provision and enhancing pedagogy. 
 
The UCU is balloting members on possible industrial action. 
 
Points to make 
 
Financial situation and sector engagement 
 

• I was pleased to recently announce an additional £18.5m capital funding this 
financial year in recognition of the significant financial challenges facing higher 
education. This funding will be allocated by Medr shortly, and I will be asking that 
every effort is made for institutions to demonstrate how the additional monies is 
being spent.  
 

• I also continue to engage regularly with the UK Government about proposals for UK 
reform of the higher education sector, with the goal of ensuring longer-term 
financial sustainability for our universities in Wales.  

 

• Along with my Officials and Medr, I intend to continue regular, constructive 
engagement with sector leaders on the sustainability of the higher education sector.  
 

• I have asked Medr to begin an overview of subject demand, provision, and 

distribution in higher education in Wales, and to consider where interventions might 

be required to ensure the continuation of strategically important subject areas in 

Wales. 

 
 



• Since the announcement by Cardiff University, I have met with the Vice Chancellor 
of every Welsh university, representatives of Universities and Colleges Union, and 
the National Union of Students, to further understand the pressures facing the 
sector and explore how Welsh Government can provide support through this difficult 
period.  
 

• I want to reaffirm that we should look across portfolios in order to consider how the 
music sector can be best supported. 

 
Staff 
 

• I have asked Wendy Larner to update me more about their plans regarding staff 
redundancies and their intention to avoid compulsory redundancies where possible 
 

• I would expect Cardiff University to adhere to the principles of social partnership 
and that the trade unions and the affected workforce are involved and engaged on 
the proposed restructuring process. 
 

• I would expect that all staff affected by the proposed changes are fully supported.  
 
Students 
 

• I have asked Wendy Larner to update me on what engagement has taken place 
with existing students affected by these proposals. 
 

• What support do they have in place for existing students on the courses identified 
for closure that will understandably be very concerned about this announcement. 
 

• I would expect affected students affected to be fully supported by the university. 
 

• I understand that the university has committed to students that in the immediate 
term, there will be no impact on teaching and the university will ensure that all 
students who are enrolled in programmes are able to complete their studies.  

 
Effects of cuts on culture and music 

• Wales’ arts sector makes a vital social and economic contribution to our society but 

we have had to take very difficult decisions to protect frontline services following 

years of difficult funding settlements from the UK Government.   

• We have increased the funding for cultural, arts and sporting institutions in the draft 

2025-26 budget.  

• Sadly, the number of students in the UK taking music GCSE and A levels has been 

in decline for some years now.  

• The National Music Service has supported with a significant funding investment 

from the Welsh Government of £13 million, over 3 years, to deliver on a Programme 



for Government commitment for every child and young person from the age of 3 to 

16 to benefit from opportunities to play a musical instrument, to sing, and to engage 

in music-making activities. 

 
 
Petition 
There is currently an ongoing petition created by Eluned Parrott (Fund music education for 
future generations in the “land of song”.) as of the 3 March 2025 midday, it has reached 
1,141 signatures. 

The petition highlights that music is an inalienable part of Wales’s cultural identity. Wales’s 
choirs, bands, orchestras & opera companies are world-class, & contribute to Wales’s 
international brand & tourist economy. The petition goes on to raise that over recent years, 
free instrumental tuition has vanished from schools in Wales. The loan of free instruments 
to learn on has also gone. Wales’s biggest university plans to close its music department 
due to financial pressures. 
 
Royal Welsh College of Music and Drama  
 
During the Senedd Plenary debate on 18 September, in response to the petition to stop 
the closure of the junior music and drama departments, you reaffirmed the Welsh 
Government's willingness to continue to engage with the College as it develops its 
proposals for future provision. You have also met with Ministerial colleagues to discuss the 
importance of culture and opportunities for engaging young people.   
 
A new weekend ‘Academi’ for young musicians in Cardiff and the Vale of Glamorgan area, 
developed by CF Music Education, has been launched. Formulated with the support and 
partnership of tutors with previous experience of delivering youth music activities at 
RWCMD, the weekly sessions form part of Cardiff Council’s Music Strategy, which aims to 
put music at the heart of the city’s development and support a pipeline of new musical 
talent. Academi is not designed with the intention of replicating the RWCMD junior 
department. 
 
The ‘Academi’ project in Cardiff and the Vale has proved to be a successful provision, 
within a very short time of being established. There are currently nearly 80 students 
involved in tuition, mini music, musicianship and theory, jazz workshops and chamber 
music. Plans are also currently under review on the possibility of supporting a chamber 
orchestra which will operate at the ‘Academi’, and also across the wider Cardiff and the 
Vale area, in partnership with the National Music Service. 
 
The RWCMD is an autonomous institution, responsible for its own academic affairs 
 
Lines to take: 
 

• I recognise the concern that the Royal Welsh College of Music and Drama 
(RWCMD) has stopped all its courses for children. The Cabinet Secretary for 
Education has met with the College previously and was advised that the closure of 

https://petitions.senedd.wales/petitions/246499
https://petitions.senedd.wales/petitions/246499
https://eur01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cfmusiceducation.co.uk%2F&data=05%7C02%7CBronwen.Jones001%40gov.wales%7C7ad40b00d25245efacd008dd39600d27%7Ca2cc36c592804ae78887d06dab89216b%7C0%7C0%7C638729806891285353%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=i5Z4h30Hv60xoSs%2B7AZWRML9zzKyp3EbJIdd9mzjFTM%3D&reserved=0


the Junior department does not mean a complete withdrawal of its work with under 
18s. 
 

• The RWCMD has advised that it would undertake a period of review in 2024/25. 
The college has reported to the Cabinet Secretary for Education that it remains fully 
committed to providing opportunities in music and theatre for young people and to 
creating pathways into professional training.  
 

• I wish to reaffirm we will continue to engage with the College as it develops its 
proposals for future provision.   
 

 

Background information 
 
Music education - National Music Service 

Background 

The National Music Service is supported by the National Plan for Music Education, and fully 

funded by the Welsh Government, to deliver on a Programme for Government commitment 

for every child and young person from the age of 3 to 16 to benefit from opportunities to play 

a musical instrument, to sing, and to engage in music-making activities in schools and 

communities.  

The Service operates on a hub model, with WLGA (as lead body) co-ordinating 

the programmes with local music services across Wales.  

The Service is fully funded by the Welsh Government, over 2022 to 2025. On future funding, 

the new Curriculum for Wales Grant Support Programme announced in December, is aimed 

at providing focused support to schools and settings, from April 2025. This new strategic 

approach to grant-funded curriculum support prioritises the National Music Service for 

forward funding. WLGA submitted an application for a new phase of the National Music 

Service programme under this grants scheme, and this is being appraised by the Welsh 

Government Education Directorate. Information on the specific grants and funding 

allocations awarded under the Curriculum for Wales Grant Support Programme is due to be 

made available during March. 

Key lines 

• The National Music Service is supported with a significant funding investment from the 
Welsh Government of £13 million, over 2022 to 2025 (£4.5 million in both 2022-23 and 
2023-24, and £4 million for 2024-25) 
 

• The Service’s provision has a predominant focus on music in schools, with specific 
initiatives including ‘First Experiences’ in primary schools and ‘Music Pathways’ in 
secondary schools. 
 



• Through ‘First Experiences’, which has to date engaged with around 90 per cent of 
primary schools across Wales, thousands of learners are receiving 6 weeks of free 
musical instrument tuition, sometimes the first time they have ever participated in 
music-making activities.  

 

• ‘Music Pathways’ provides learners with opportunities to progress, in playing an 
instrument or singing, across a range of musical genres, in order to develop and 
nurture their talents and ambitions 
 

• The schools’ programmes are also supported by the Charanga Cymru digital music 
platform, which has to date been accessed by over 1,500 schools.  
 

• A draft interim report on evaluation of the National Music Service work programmes 
(conducted by Arad Research) was submitted recently and its content is currently 
under detailed assessment. 

 


